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of the Steering Committee Meeting and the

Workshop and General Assembly Meeting

Schloss Retzhof, 29-30 May 2006
In accordance with CEE Network Regulations (Sections 4.2 and 4.11), the General Assembly held its biennial meeting on 30 May 2006. The annual workshop attached to the annual Steering Committee meeting took place on 29 May. A second Steering Committee meeting with the newly elected members was held after the General Assembly. 
The outgoing Steering Committee discussed the items going before the General Assembly. The agenda of the assembly meeting is attached to these Minutes as Annex 1. 

The meetings were generously hosted by the Austrian CEEN members: the Accreditation Council, the Fachhochschulrat, and AQA. AQA provided the excellent organisation for the meetings. In addition to CEEN agency representatives and invited speaker Peter Williams, ENQA president, the meeting was also attended by Emmi Helle, acting Secretary General of ENQA, and Katja Kamsek, representing the National Unions of Students in Europe ESIB. The list of participants is attached to these Minutes as Annex 2.
Workshop

The first day was devoted to a workshop titled “Mapping external quality assurance in Central and Eastern Europe: A comparative survey. Follow-up”. After CEEN chairman Milan Sojka welcomed the participants, Peter Williams, chairman of the European Association for Quality Assurance in Higher Education ENQA gave a background on that organisation. He also spoke about the “affiliate organisation” membership which is up for vote at the ENQA General Assembly next September and for which the CEEN intends to apply. He noted that this status would be open to “organisations other than quality assurance and accreditation agencies, including networks, that wish to engage in a continuing structured relationship with ENQA; participate in ENQA activities; (and) keep up to date with developments in European quality assurance.” Pointing out that all CEEN members are Bologna signatories and thus potential members of ENQA. He also noted the challenges of meeting the European Standards and Guidelines and the positive impact of affiliate membership for CEEN members in linking with ENQA member organisations. The ensuing discussion touched most notably on the speed at which all agencies in the European Higher Education Area would meet the European standards and the future European register of QA agencies. 

Stefanie Hofmann gave an introduction to the workshop working groups whose aim was to discuss the developments of member agencies toward attaining the European Standards since the CEEN Survey was taken. The main outcome of the discussions was that all participating agencies meet most of the European Standards, with the greatest deficits being in the area of foreign experts (cost, language, also reception by visited peers, but needed for increased objectivity and international acceptance), student participation (in creating quality culture, in review teams), independence (from evaluated institution, government, financially, and in the evaluation process and decisions, the understanding of “independence” needs to be clarified), the external evaluation of agencies (danger of formal compliance, CEEN experts should be included also in ENQA coordinated review teams!). Participants also expressed the need to exchange experts among CEEN members and that the CEEN Secretary should keep track of and report to members about such international cooperation and exchanges. A discussion on selection criteria for international experts was also considered timely, possibly part of the subject of an upcoming workshop. 

The day ended with a guided wine-tasting and a pleasant dinner in an imposing old mansion. 
General Assembly

The General Assembly meeting was opened by chairman Milan Sojka with a report on the CEEN’s activities in the past two years and the main outcomes of the Steering Committee topics. 
· AQA. The Steering Committee reviewed the activity report of AQA, which had been granted observer status in 2004. The Steering Committee noted that AQA had since then organised and conducted evaluations and proposed that it should be given full membership. The General Assembly accepted full membership status of AQA by unanimous, open vote. 
· Tiit Laasberg reported that he would send a letter to CEEN clarifying that the two CEEN member organisations, the Estonian Higher Education Assessment Council and the Higher Education Accreditation Centre, should be considered a single CEEN member even though a representative of each had attended the founding meeting of CEEN and signed the founding Regulations separately. The two organisations function in fact as a commission and its secretariat or agency as is common in other countries. The General Assembly accepted the announcement. Consequently the CEEN now has 19 members. 
· Helmut Konrad, CEEN Treasurer, gave an overview of the CEEN financial report for 2005 and 2006. The General Assembly accepted the financial report by unanimous, open vote. The detailed report is attached to these minutes as Annex 3. 
· The chairman announced the results of the Steering Committee meeting discussion regarding the nominations for new Chairman and Steering Committee members as well as the Secretary. The nominees gave short presentations about their backgrounds. The General Assembly elected
· Pavol Navrat, Chairman of the Accreditation Commission of the Slovak Republic, as Chairman by unanimous, open vote,

· Galina Motova, Deputy Director of the National Accreditation Center of the Russian Federation, as member by unanimous, open vote, 
· Ivan Panayotov, President of the National Evaluation and Accreditation Agency of Bulgaria, as member by unanimous, open vote, 

· Aurelija Valeikiene, Deputy Director of the Centre for Quality Assessment in Higher Education of Lithuania, as member by unanimous, open vote, and 
· Marek Wasowicz, Vice-President of the University Accreditation Commission of Poland, as member by unanimous, open vote. 
· Christina Rozsnyai will continue as secretary, assuming the title Secretary General, as endorsed by the General Assembly.

· The assembly also named Aurelija Valeikiene as CEEN Treasurer.
The new chairman thanked the outgoing chairman as he took over the chairmanship of the meeting. Dhurata Bozo also thanked the outgoing Chairman and Steering Committee members in the name of the whole CEEN membership for their work in the past four years. 
· Helmut Konrad reported on the proposed cooperation of CEEN with the European Consortium of Accreditation ECA, noting that although the text of the agreement had been approved by the ECA Board, the Steering Committee had proposed one change. If the General Assembly approved this, it would be presented for final approval to the upcoming ECA Board meeting. A discussion followed, after which the General Assembly approved by unanimous, open vote the cooperation agreement between CEEN and ECA with the change and empowered the CEEN Chairman to sign the final agreement. The corrected text of the agreement is attached to these Minutes as Annex 4. 
· Andras Rona-Tas spoke about the proposed “affiliate organisation” status of CEEN in ENQA, pointing out the mutual benefit for both organisations. He also noted that CEEN would have to pay a membership fee, which the ENQA Board had accepted to be 50% of the regular ENQA membership fee. As opposed to the ENQA General Assembly, which meets annually, the CEEN General Assembly meets only every two years, therefore the CEEN budget should calculate with the maximum foreseeable annual membership fee at €2000. The General Assembly voted by unanimous, open vote to apply for affiliate organisation membership in ENQA. The General Assembly also voted by unanimous, open vote to approve a membership fee of € 2000, the exact amount to be specified at the ENQA General Assembly in September.
· The General Assembly discussed the projected CEEN expenses in the next two years. The new Chairman and Steering Committee members noted that their agencies would be able to cover their travel costs to the annual Steering Committee meeting, though Ivan Panayotov stated that he would have to check this with his agency before committing himself. The Secretary General’s travel costs to these meetings should be covered by the CEEN budget. Additionally, the Secretary General will hire a lawyer to carry out the legal registration of CEEN in Hungary. Foreseeably, the Hungarian Accreditation Committee, whose new legal status will be changed as of 1 July 2006, will be able to handle the CEEN account. The projected cost breakdown of operating CEEN is attached to these Minutes as Annex 5. The General Assembly voted to pay an annual CEEN membership fee of € 600. The Secretary General noted that invoices, with the new bank account, would be sent out in early 2007. 
· András Róna-Tas noted that the Steering Committee had discussed the geographic limits of the CEEN as a regional organisation, following the expression of interest to join CEEN by Asian organisations. The Steering Committee proposed that for the sake of delineating CEEN identity, the limit should be drawn at the European border with Asia, specifically the Ural Mountains. The General Assembly voted by unanimous, open vote to draw the limit of accepting participation in the CEEN to be the Ural Mountains. 
On invitation of the National Accreditation Agency of the Russian Federation, the 2007 CEEN workshop and Steering Committee meeting will be held in St. Petersburg, Russia on 25-26 May, with arrivals on the 24th and departures on May 27. Galina Motova gave a short Power Point presentation on the background of the organisation and setting of the meeting. It will be organised by the National Accreditation Agency, the Federal Service for Supervision of Education and Science and the Alexander I. Herzen State Pedagogical University of Russia. ENQA members will also be invited to the St. Petersburg workshop, but a cap would be set on the number of participants to allow for discussions. Registration for the workshop would have to be completed in mid January 2007 to allow time for processing visas. A registration fee, the amount to be decided, should cover local and organisation costs.
· The General Assembly set up a Working Group to prepare the St. Petersburg workshop. The members of the Working Group are Galina Motova, chair, Elisabeth Fiorioli, Dhurata Bozo, Milan Sojka, Maria Weber and Alexander Kohler. The Secretary General will act as coordinator as needed. 
In answer to a call by Emmi Helle on behalf of ENQA, the Austrian Fachhochschulrat agreed to host an ENQA workshop in association with CEEN in Vienna on 4-5 December 2006. It was further agreed that an ESIB contact person would be put on the CEEN general mailing list and that the two organisations would provide information and invitations to events of mutual interest to each other in the future. 

Announcements:
1. the CEEN was invited to send a speaker to the Seminar organised by ANECA and the Spanish Ministry of Education and Science to be held in Santander on 3-4 July 2006 and titled “Implementing Quality Assurance Standards in the European Higher Education Area. The Way Forward”. The General Assembly supported that Stefanie Hofmann as author of the CEEN Survey would be best qualified to represent the CEEN at the seminar. Dr. Hofmann agreed to do so.
2. Members were asked to update their website entries and agency reports. Additionally, they should send updates about their agency’s main activities and changes regularly to the Secretary General to be posted on the CEEN website.

3. An Activity Plan, corrected from the one handed out to participants at the meeting, is attached to these Minutes as Annex 6. 

The new Steering Committee met for a working lunch at the close of the General Assembly. The members discussed their working procedure and possible topics for the St. Petersburg workshop. The Steering Committee will remain in contact with the workshop working group as needed.
Prepared by Christina Rozsnyai, 
to be approved by the members via electronic mail by no later than 25 June 2006

Budapest, 14 June 2006
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